
 
I like to draw about love, loss, fear and foreboding, community, tranquility 
and loneliness. To me, more important than the immediate political or social 
issues of the day is the greater struggle of humans to find a way to fit back 
in to the natural pattern of life on earth. This is the defining struggle of 
our time, and I feel compelled to illustrate this on my pottery. In the same 
ways that we know and learn from the cultures who have come before us, my 
pottery depicts the particular place and time in which I live, and why I think 
it is important. 
 
I draw on my pieces because it is the best way I know to express what I am 
thinking about. By working with black and white, I invoke another world where 
humans are counterparts of the creatures I create. Freed from humano-centrism, 
people and animals compete and cooperate, interact and take notice of each 
other as equals. I depict the conflict of being a human who loves the earth but 
needs her resources to live, of coping with animal instincts made irrelevant in 
today's culture, and of the challenges of balancing the needs of the individual 
with the needs of the community. Above all, I draw to illustrate the wonder and 
mystery of living in the world we share. 
 
Process: 
I throw most of my porcelain pieces on a potter’s kick wheel, which I keep in 
the woods near my studio.  I spend about 2 days a month working on the wheel, 
outside year round, picking my days so the pots won’t freeze while I make them. 
I then carry them in to let them stiffen a bit, before trimming with a knife 
and scraper, and adding any attachments I may want, such as wings, feet, 
tentacles, or handles. The pots then thoroughly dry before I apply 5 very thin 
coats of black slip which I mix myself. After that layer dries, I etch through 
the black slip to reveal the white porcelain beneath, using a very old 
technique called sgraffito. I generally do no sketched beforehand, nor 
particularly plan out my pieces, as I like to leave lots of room for discovery, 
such as the way a line lays across the form of a pot or how a bulge in a pot 
may aid in the depth of field of a particular drawing.  Essentially, I believe 
that my subconscious mind is a far better artist than my conscious mind, and I 
leave room for that side of myself to be expressed. 
 
Studios: I have been living and working in Franklin, ME, lately, as I build an 
off grid house there for my partner (jeweler Nisa Smiley), her kids, and I, to 
share.  Still, though, the majority of my work is done in my house and studio 
in Roque Bluffs, a tiny off grid cabin I built in 2008.  Both are remote, and 
hidden from the road, and provide quiet and access to the woods and ocean from 
which I gather my ideas. I do allow visitors, with prior arrangement. I do not 
generally like drop in visitors, being half to mostly hermit. 
 
current project:  I am currently fascinated by the idea that we are in the 
holocene extinction event, and am feverishly documenting the animals and plants 
around me and the systems which they sustain in porcelain, our most durable 
graphic historical medium.  Most potters see themselves as one in a very long 
line of the record keepers of modern humanity, and I am no exception.  At root, 
my work is a permanent record of the world around me as I experience it and 
reflect on it, and my job is to record that in the most fundamental and 
understandable way possible. 


